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HONITON TOWN COUNCIL

Minutes of the meeting of the Town Council held at the Town Council offices on 
Monday 11 October 2010

Present

St Michael’s Ward



St Paul’s Ward

Cllr P E Fleming* (Chairman)


Cllr Miss V Ash*   **

Cllr A B Boom*




Cllr R E Coombs*

Cllr Mrs S A Casson*



Cllr J P Corke*

Cllr M McGuire*




Cllr R A Farnham*

Cllr V C Whitlock*



Cllr D Foster







Cllr Mrs S Groves*







Cllr Mrs V A Howard*






Cllr Mrs M D Morgan*

* Trained in Power of Wellbeing

** Also District Councillor

In Attendance 

Cllr P Diviani


Devon County Council

Cllr Mrs M Olive


East Devon District Council

Students from the Honiton Youth Club were presented by the Mayor and Cllr Boom with certificates and gift tokens in recognition of their work at The Glen 

The period of prayer was led by Revd Allan Sheath
10/149
To welcome Cllr Cornwell

Cllr Cornwell was welcomed to his first Town Council meeting and Members noted that his Declaration of Acceptance of Office had been signed.

10/150
To receive apologies for absence

Cllr Morgan (P); Cllr Teare (P)
10/151
To receive declarations of interest

Cllr Ash – Community Complex

Cllr Boom – Community Complex

Cllr Farnham – Community Complex

Cllr Howard – Community Complex

10/152
To receive and confirm as a correct record the minutes of the Council meeting held on 13 September 2010
A copy having been circulated, IT WAS RESOLVED that the minutes be approved as a correct record and be signed.

The Chairman declared the meeting out of session

10/153
To receive the police report

PC Atyeo reported there had been 56 recordable offences in the past month, compared with 70 in the previous year. He reported that plans were in place for Honiton Carnival on 23 October and that this year the tactical aid group would not be required as the local police would not be in charge of diversionary routes and were therefore more available.
10/154
To receive reports from County and District Councillors

Cllr Diviani advised that the County Council was awaiting the outcome of the announcements on the comprehensive spending review on 20 October but that it would not be likely that any in depth information would be received until the beginning of December. It was expected that the County would need to cut 25% over 4 years but savings were being made on areas such as interest payments. 

Cllr Diviani further advised that the County was continuing with its plans to fill the pot holes in Devon’s roads. 

In response to a question from Cllr Foster, Cllr Diviani advised that the County was waiting to ensure that advisory speed signs were working correctly before installing them on Battishorne Road.

In response to a question from Cllr Whitlock, Cllr Diviani advised that there was currently no indication of which areas were most at risk from cuts although the Children’s and Young People’s Service had already had budgets cut and savings had been made in Adult Services in the area of middle management.

Cllr Olive reminded Members and the wider public that the full meeting of the District Council would be held on 13 October and that everyone was welcome to ask questions provided their name was given in advance.

Cllr Olive advised that she continued to work on the Rationalisation Committee looking at how East Devon District Council would cope with budget problems. She understood that there would shortly be a meeting to discuss what services could be offered to the Town and Parish councils although it was unlikely that any funding would be attached to any delegated services. 
Cllr Whitlock reminded Ward Members that the Town Council had to set its own precept and it was important that it was given details as soon as possible to enable it to meet budget deadlines set by the District Council. Cllr Olive would raise this point again with East Devon District Council.

Cllr Ash advised that the Development Management Meeting on 19 October had an agenda item relating to The Cedars at Otter Valley Park. Members discussed the situation and various options and IT WAS RESOLVED that the Town Council make representation at the meeting, asking for a third option to be considered allowing the residents to stay under personal permission. Cllr Whitlock agreed to represent the Town Council at the meeting. It was also noted that the Tribunal hearing had only held an initial meeting and had now been postponed to December; Cllr Ash would ascertain the details from the residents concerned.

Cllr Olive advised Members that the Development Management Meeting on 19 October would also be discussing the Town Council’s application for allotments as well as the application for 1 Oak View and she reminded Members that the Town Council was able to ask questions at the meeting if it wished.

10/155
Public Question Time

The Clerk advised that no questions had been received.

The Chairman declared the meeting back in session

10/156
Mayor’s announcements

The Mayor advised that he had met with the new Deputy Head at the Community College regarding future plans for the school. He had also attended the Empowering Communities in Devon Conference which dealt with issues mainly specific and of concern to local communities wholly or partially encompassed by the Blackdown Hills AONB Area. He had attended the Extreme Events Conference looking at Devon’s response to severe weather and learned that with global warming it was expected that Devon would have warmer summers and wetter winters, resulting in floods being the major concern. 
The Mayor advised that the Town Council needed to gets its emergency plan started and the Clerk had asked for a Councillor to lead on this. Cllr Farnham offered to take on this role.

The Mayor had attended the Waste Management Conference which had looked at the need to reduce, re-use and recycle; the potential and challenges for energy from waste schemes; opportunities for increased community involvement.
The Mayor reminded Members of the March for Honour which would be in Honiton on 5/6 November. He advised that he was giving a donation from the Mayor’s Allowance towards the buffet at the British Legion and asked whether the Council would be prepared to also offer a donation towards this cause. IT WAS RESOLVED that the Council pay £50 towards the March for Honour buffet. The Mayor reminded Members that they were all invited to attend the reception and to see the marines off on their journey the following morning.
Cllr Diviani left the meeting

10/157
Councillors’ Questions

The Clerk advised that no questions had been received.

10/158
Correspondence

Correspondence received from 14 September to 4 October 2010

Government

1. Modern Gov Conference Edition 2010

Devon County Council

2. Report from Cllr Diviani re LG Rural Commission Annual Conference 7-8 September

3. Devon InTouch September 2010

East Devon District Council

4. The Knowledge issues 17,18,19
5. Correspondence from Electoral Services Officer re Census 2011
Meetings

6. Forward Plan to 31 January 2011

7. Agenda and papers for Executive Board 6 October

8. Agenda and papers for Overview/Scrutiny – Economy Committee 7 October

Other

9. Notification from SLCC that the Deputy Clerk has successfully completed the “Working with your Council” qualification

10. Press release from Devon & Cornwall Police 

11. Agenda re meeting of Community Council of Devon Members Forum 4 October

12. Minutes of meeting of Honiton Local Action Group 9 September

13. NALC Legal Briefing – Future of the Standards Framework for Members of Local Authorities in England

14. NALC E-Bulletin 24 September

15. Invitation from East Devon Volunteer Support Agency to attend the final AGM of the organisation as an unincorporated charity (21 October)
The Clerk drew Members’ attention to the Deputy Clerk’s success (item 9) on completing the first stage of her Clerk’s qualification. Members expressed their congratulations to the Deputy Clerk and their thanks to the Clerk for her support.
The Clerk also drew Members’ attention to the NALC Legal Briefing (item 13) as the first indications of the changes likely to be made in the current Standards Framework.

Late Correspondence 5-11 October  2010
Devon County Council

a) Consultation document from Department of Communities and Local Government – “Code of Recommended Practice on Local Authority Publicity”

b) Correspondence from DCC/NHS Devon to update on latest situation with Transforming Community Services (TCS) programme
East Devon District Council

c) Agenda and papers for meeting of the Council 13 October

d) Agenda and papers for meeting of Communities Overview and Scrutiny Committee 20 October

e) The Knowledge Issue 20

Other

f) Local Councils Update October 2010

g) Invitation to Remembrance Parade and Service 14 November plus Annual Service of Remembrance and Band Concert 10 November

h) Agenda and papers for DAPC Larger Councils Sub Committee meeting 14 October

i) Invitation to nominate members to the Blackdown Hills AONB Partnership Management Group 2010-11

j) Correspondence from SLCC outlining the services of the Society for Clerks

Cllr Whitlock drew Members’ attention to item (a) and suggested that, in view of the short timescale involved in this matter, the Town Council’s response be submitted by himself as Chair of Policy and Marketing and by the Clerk. This was agreed. 
The Clerk drew attention to the Remembrance Day arrangements (item g) and advised she would be sending a note round to all Councillors regarding their attendance.

Members agreed that the Town Council should put forward a nomination to the Blackdown Hills AONB Partnership Management Group  (item i). As no Member put themselves forward for this, the Clerk would send round a reminder.
10/159
To receive reports from Members with special responsibilities

Cllr Coombs : Millennium Green

Cllr Coombs expressed his ongoing concern at the condition of some of the trees in the Millennium Green. Following discussion it was agreed that the Town Council should write to the Chairman of the Trustees, in the absence of the Town Council’s representative, expressing Members’ concerns about the condition of the trees and the potential for the problem to spread to neighbouring properties and The Glen. The Trustees would be advised to involve the Arboricultural Officer at EDDC.
Cllr Boom – TRIP

Cllr Boom reported that two concerns had been raised at the recent meeting of the Trustees. The first concerned the urgent need for suitable office and retail space together with storage to allow TRIP to start home deliveries. The second concerned funding in the light of potential cuts from both County and District councils. 
Cllr Boom – The Glen

Cllr Boom advised Members that the bat boxes had now been made by the Scouts and he was arranging for a bat expert to give a talk and then for the boxes to be fixed. He also advised that rhododendrons had recently been planted but some had been pulled up – this had now been rectified. He reported that the spring bulbs would soon be planted and that the footpath had now been repaired. Cllr Boom reported that much good work had been carried out by Groundwork South West in the Higher Glen and that work now needed to be done by a tree surgeon through EDDC. 

Cllr Boom expressed concern about the continuing prevalence of dog faeces in The Glen and Cllr Farnham agreed to talk to the Honiton dog group about what could be done. 

Cllr Boom reminded Members that a public meeting would be held on 28 October to which everyone was welcome. 

10/160
To appoint a Town Council representative for the Thelma Hulbert Management Committee

IT WAS RESOLVED that Cllr Cornwell be the Town Council representative
10/161
To review progress with the community complex

The Clerk had circulated a report and Cllr Whitlock confirmed that a first meeting had taken place with Cllr Randall Johnson, Mr Karime Hassan and Mr Diccon Pearce together with the Mayor, Cllr Whitlock, the Clerk and Cllr Marion Olive. The group had discussed a number of options and were due to meet again at the end of October to review progress.

10/162
`To review progress with the Honiton maternity unit

Cllr Whitlock reported that the DCC Health and Social Care Overview & Scrutiny Committee had met and, having looked at the concerns expressed, had asked NHS Devon to reinstate the services and carry out a review. The NHS Devon Board was due to meet later in the month and Cllr Whitlock would be attending. IT WAS RESOLVED that the Town Council write to each Board Member expressing its concerns, especially in view of the recent report by the National Childbirth Trust highlighting the immense benefits of overnight stays.

Cllr Boom advised Members that Link had written a paper summarising the views of the people but he had been unable to get a copy. The Clerk was instructed to follow this up and obtain a copy for the Council. 
10/163
To receive, consider and confirm as a correct record the minutes of the Policy Committee meeting held on 27 September 2010

The minutes having been previously circulated, IT WAS RESOLVED that they be agreed and signed.

Cllr Coombs raised concerns about the Town Council’s control over any advertising on the new bus shelters and it was agreed that this be incorporated into an agreement with the contractor.

10/164
To resolve to suspend Standing Order No 20

IT WAS RESOLVED to suspend Standing Order No 20 for the year 2010/11 (in view of the potential consequences of the Coalition Government’s planned spending review in October 2010) so that an additional Policy meeting be held on 24 January 2011 to recommend the budget for approval by the Town Council at its meeting on 14 February 2011.

10/165
To note the minutes of Town Council groups

a) Marketing Group held 20 September 2010

The minutes of the meeting had been circulated and were noted. Cllr Whitlock reported that this was a very good group involving the Town Council and its partners and enabling good marketing of the town in a cost effective way.

b) Street Market Advisory Group held 28 September 2010

The minutes of the meeting had been circulated and were noted. Cllr Farnham reported that it had been a very positive meeting; the new Market Manager was now well established and highly regarded by the traders. The market was increasing and publicity was being looked at. Devon County Council was looking at urgently getting the new lining done in the High Street and the taxi rank moved. In response to a question by Cllr Whitlock, Cllr Farnham confirmed that discussions were also taking place with DCC regarding future expansion of the market. 

Cllr Olive left the meeting

10/166
To approve a list of cheques issued in August 2010
THECOUNCIL RESOLVED to approve the list of cheques issued in August 2010, at page 271, for £11039.55.

10/167
To resolve to set the level of Members’ Allowances for 2010/11

The Clerk had circulated a report setting out the options available to Members. Following discussion IT WAS RESOLVED that the Town Council would not increase the Members’ Allowance from its current level and that the Allowance for 2010/11 would therefore remain at £283 per annum.
10/168
To consider Cllr Cornwell’s application to join the Policy Committee

IT WAS RESOLVED to appoint Cllr Cornwell to the Policy Committee with immediate effect.

10/169
To close the meeting

The Chairman closed the meeting at 8.35pm

Signed Chair

8 November 2010


